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Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, September 10, 2008
10:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 

CSU Office of the Chancellor 

Members Present:

CCC: Dan Crump, Mark Wade Lieu, Richard Mahon, Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati
CSU: Bob Buckley, Barbara Swerkes, John Tarjan, Darlene Yee-Melichar
UC: Mary Croughan, Sylvia Hurtado, Stephen McLean, Henry Powell, Deborah Willis
Guests Present: Julie Adams (CCC Executive Director); Rachel Hendrickson (CSU Chancellor’s Office), Barry Pasternack (Past Chair, Academic Senate, CSU); Ann Peacock (CSU Executive Director); Gary Reichard (CSU Executive Vice Chancellor); Jeff Spano (CCC Chancellor’s Office) – by phone; Sue Wilbur (Director, UC Undergraduate Admissions); Martha Winnacker (UC Executive Director). 
I.
Introductions 

Chair Tarjan welcomed ICAS members, and noted that Professor Van Selst was absent and past CSU Chair Barry Pasternack would substitute for him. Chair Tarjan announced that future ICAS meeting dates would be selected at the end of the meeting. ICAS members introduced themselves to the group and explained their positions. 

Chair Tarjan provided members with a brief overview of the CSU system, including the function of Chancellors and Vice Chancellors, and then introduced Gary Reichard, the CSU Executive Vice Chancellor and Chief Academic Officer. Chair Tarjan noted that Reichard is supportive of faculty and shared governance.
II.
Welcome

Reichard welcomed ICAS members and spoke about his campus experience prior to his current position, including his work with the CSU Academic Senate and Chancellor’s Office. 

Reichard spoke about his study of the history and origin of ICAS, and how the issues (such as transfer and college readiness) seem to have remained the same. He explained that these are the critical issues that should bring the three segments of higher education together, and emphasized that it is essential for the segments to work together.
Reichard spoke about SB 325: California Postsecondary Education

Accountability Act of 2007 and the bill’s appropriateness in its expectations. The authors of the bill have been consulting with the segments and the advice from the segments is reflected in the bill. 

Reichard then discussed the benefits of an ICAS Transfer White Paper, and also said that he supports California’s Higher Education Master Plan. He expressed that solving transfer problems is the most important agenda item right now, along with K-12 and funding to maintain quality education. Reichard concluded by thanking ICAS members, and Chair Tarjan opened the discussion for questions.

A question was raised regarding the lack of vocational education in California, and how Career Technical Education (CTE) fits in with education. Reichard responded by noting that CTE is a major political issue, and he believes that value of CTE has been respected, but that it is important to keep K-12 students’ options open for as long as possible. It will also be important, according to Reichard, to work with CTE educators so that the skills learned by taking CTE courses can be allocated in “g” credit. 
A request was made for Reichard to elaborate on the issue of transfer beyond just the broad concerns. The transfer population is not as diverse as the freshman population at the CSU, and the segments need to make efforts to increase the number of transfer students from under-served populations. 
ICAS members discussed the issue of joint doctorates, and the CSU and UC have been communicating about affordable doctorates. Reichard shared concerns regarding the pressures from accreditors.

IV. 
Consent Calendar

A. Approval of the Agenda

No changes to the agenda were proposed. 


B. Approval of June 3, 2008 Meeting Notes

One minor change was proposed to the June 3, 2008 meeting notes. 

MSU Tarjan to approve the consent calendar.

V.
Reports from Senate Chairs

Mark Wade Lieu, President, Academic Senate CCC

Professor Lieu began his report by explaining that the CCC has been involved with matters regarding student placement, and all the CCCs have individual assessment programs on their campuses. Placement is a major issue, and the Legislative Analyst’s Office (LAO) issued an external report with recommendations for placements processes in June of 2008 titled Back to Basics: Improving College Readiness of Community College Students.  

An Action Planning group is being formed on assessment and placement, and the group’s first meeting will be in the near future. The recommendations from the LAO are varied, and include things that may be controversial, but the Action Planning group is willing to discuss these items. 

Professor Lieu then reported on the various grants run by ASCCC, including the Basic Skills Initiative (BSI) grant, which is currently in Phase III. Several regional meetings and a large summer BSI Institute have taken place. The focus at the summer BSI Institute was on part-time and CTE faculty, and it was a way to share the message that the CCC value part-time faculty.  Lieu spoke about planning for the six different types of regional meetings that will take place this fall. In an effort to obtain more grant funding, ASCCC Executive Director, Julie Adams, is working towards creating a non-profit foundation for ASCCC and is creating bylaws and other operational documents. A foundation would allow ASCCC to directly work with foundations. 

Professor Lieu discussed the Statewide Career Pathways project, funded by SB 70, which is a grant that focuses on articulation between high schools/ROCPs and CCCs. He noted that Professor Pilati will be the new Faculty Coordinator for the project. Professor Patton discussed the intention of the project, which is to link secondary and CCC CTE faculty, similar to IMPAC. She also spoke about the ramifications for transfer and that a project goal will be to gather UC and CSU faculty in specific disciplines to discuss this issue. The project’s statewide CTE marketing campaign WhoDoUWant2B? has been very successful and its website (www.whodouwant2b.com) gives high school students an opportunity to explore their interests and aptitudes. 

Professor Lieu reported on ASCCC’s Fall Plenary Session which will be held on November 6-8, 2008. Professor Lieu extended an invitation to all ICAS members to attend. The Student Success Conference was also mentioned, and Professor Lieu spoke about the goals and the focus of the conference, which will have over 600 people in attendance. 

Professor Lieu then briefly spoke about the organization California Forward, whose goal is to reform the State’s governance. California Forward has a broad goal along with a coalition of powerful individuals, with funding for $15 million over three years. One of the organization’s first focuses will be an examination of CCC governance, which will be a challenge. 

Professor Lieu concluded his reported by speaking about accreditation, and at a June 2008 meeting, eight new colleges were put on warning, one college was put on probation, and 17 colleges remain on probation. Compton Community College has been disaccredited. While this has been challenging, it allows for addressing problems of governance, budget, and planning. ASCCC is looking to provide support to these colleges. 

Mary Croughan, President, Academic Senate UC

Chair Croughan began by providing an overview of the UC’s Eligibility Reform Proposal (ERP). In contrast to the Master Plan, the UC has been admitting 15% of eligible students, which needs to be brought back to 12.5%. The Academic Senate’s Assembly is eliminating the SAT 2 subject test and increasing the standards so 77% of admissions come from higher SAT scores and GPAs. The other 23% of admitted students will come from a broader pool, and all students will have a comprehensive review. The ERP has been a mainstay issue and it has been a testimony to shared governance. 

Chair Croughan reported that the new UC President, Mark Yudof recently spent considerable time in Oakland at the UCOP, which gave him a jumpstart for his new position. Two hours into President Yudof’s term, UC Provost Wyatt R. Hume resigned, which is a major change for the UC system. The position of Provost is now vacant, and the UCOP is looking for an excellent candidate to fill this position. President Yudof, who is the first UC President to be hired from outside the UC system, would like the new Provost to have in-depth knowledge of the culture and history of the UC. 
Chair Croughan spoke about the restructuring of the UCOP, which will be dropped down to approximately 800 employees in the next couple of months down from about 1700 employees. Maintaining morale has been difficult, and the UC is looking at a $108 million dollar budget deficit. One of the causalities of the budget deficit is the four-year faculty salary plans. Two UC campuses are currently going under WASC review and Chair Croughan concluded her report by discussing the process of having to document the goals and learning outcomes for every course. 

John Tarjan, Chair, Academic Senate CSU

Chair Tarjan spoke about the CSU’s Plenary Session, which will be taking place on September 11, 2008. He spoke about workloads, and indicated that he repeatedly hears that people have to do the same amount of work with fewer resources and funding. 
Chair Tarjan discussed the funding each CSU campus receives for one capital improvement project. CTE advocacy has been well funded. Chair Tarjan recently wrote letters to members of the Senate Education Committee opposing attempts to rest control of a-g from faculty. He continued his report by discussing control of admission eligibility section “g”, and the course repository for this section.   

Chair Tarjan then reported on the CSU’s budget. The Governor has restored a third of the CSU’s funding and the CSU has not seen a proposal for cutting that funding again. As long as the three segments of higher education have a united message, it will make efforts easier to protect funding for higher education. 

Chair Tarjan invited Professor Yee-Melichar to speak about the Preparedness of First Year Students conference. Issues regarding developmental math and writing will be addressed and speakers will be finalized within in the next week. The CCC and its BSI efforts will be presented at this conference, and an hour long presentation will be given from a CCC representative. Professor Buckley noted that CSU students who successfully complete one year of remediation courses do just as well as other students. 

Chair Tarjan concluded his report by discussing CSU hiring plans. The larger CSU campuses are continuing to hire normally, though faculty hiring will not be abundant for the CSU this year. 

VI.
Segment Budget Update

Professor Lieu provided a budget update for the CCC. Professor Lieu submitted letters to the editor, on behalf of ICAS, signed by the three chairs, to over 23 newspapers. The San Jose Mercury News published the letter, which hopefully contributed to the overall positive image of higher education. At this time, all CCC districts are borrowing money and dipping into reserves and the interest from these loans also cuts into their budget. CCC students who are waiting for financial aid checks are not receiving them because the districts have no money to give to the students. CSU Professor Buckley reported that the State is going to borrow money again, and if the State borrows money from the lottery, this would affect the CSU campuses.  

VII.
ASSIST

Susan Wilbur, Director of UC Undergraduate Admissions, provided an update regarding ASSIST, which is an intersegmental system that supports articulation for higher education in California. UCOP is the fiscal agent for ASSIST, which has a long history in California. Currently, ASSIST is the only system that supports articulation between the segments. 

Wilbur discussed the new structure of ASSIST, which will provide a higher level of accountability. During 2007-08, the technology of ASSIST was examined and then the hardware was secured. ASSIST is now running as well as it can with the hardware it has. ASSIST is operating on obsolete software, and there is a need to rebuild this software. Many changes also happened during 2007-08, including changes in governance, hardware, and staffing changes in the ASSIST unit. The UCOP has undergone systematic restructuring, and currently ASSIST has a staff of five. Four of the five original staff members have left the project. The bottom line, Wilbur reported, is that ASSIST’s software needs to be replaced, and in May of 2008 there was a visioning meeting to address this issue. At this meeting, helpful advice was received from the Advisory Committee and it was determined that the focus will not be on a new ASSIST; rather, the focus will be a rebuilt ASSIST. EMOC will proceed with the planning process, and will look into a Request for Proposal (RFP) next year, and will also examine the policies and procedures regarding the collection of data.  

Chair Tarjan noted that Sue Wilbur, Rachel Hendrickson, and Jeff Spano have taken on significant responsibilities with ASSIST. Chair Tarjan then shared his concerns regarding the visioning meeting due to the fact that no teaching faculty or students were present. He also discussed his concerns with accountability structures, and noted that managing ASSIST is large task that needs attention with appropriate milestones and checkpoints. 

One ICAS member proposed to re-evaluate ASSIST’s structure at a spring meeting. ICAS members then reviewed the draft ASSIST resolution, created by Professor Patton, and many comments and suggestions were presented.
MSU Patton to move the resolution. 

After much discussion between ICAS members, Chair Tarjan summarized the amendments to the draft resolution. Chair Tarjan noted that the draft resolution would be addressed again later in the meeting for further refinement. 

The conversation continued regarding ASSIST, and Wilbur spoke about the technical advisory committee, which has been guiding the system’s development. The existing documents that describe the policies and procedure regarding ASSIST will be examined, and it is hoped that an outside contractor will write the RFP. 

A different, but important component of ASSIST is the focus on the articulation community, because ASSIST greatly supports articulation, as well as functioning as an underlying support system for admissions. ASSIST is also an important tool for degree auditors, who should be included in the conversation so that their needs are discussed. 

ICAS members then revisited the updated draft of the ASSIST resolution. Additional comments were made, such as: including the importance of ASSIST in the resolution; adding software update wording; adding strengthening language; and keeping the resolution very general. 

The resolution was seconded by Professor Swerkes. The amended resolution was passed by ICAS members, and the three chairs will sign the resolution. 

The final ASSIST resolution is as follows:

Whereas
the Articulation System Stimulating Interinstitutional Student Transfer (ASSIST) provides the vital infrastructure needed to facilitate transfer between the segments; and
Whereas
ASSIST is an online student-transfer information system that shows how course credits earned at one public California college or university can be applied when transferred to another; and
Whereas
ASSIST is the official repository of articulation for California's public colleges and universities; and
Whereas
ASSIST is designed as an intersegmental and cooperative venture with participation of California Community Colleges, the California State University system and the University of California, and all three segments benefit from ASSIST; and
Whereas
ASSIST has proven to be an invaluable resource to students,faculty, articulation officers andstaff; therefore be it
RESOLVED
that the Intersegmental Committee of Academic Senates (ICAS) recognizes the benefits of ASSSIST and encourages the continuation and strengthening of ASSIST with ongoing participation of the three segments of higher education.
IX.
ICAS Competency Statements

Professor Patton updated ICAS members on conversations she had with the California Department of Education (CDE) regarding how they utilize the ICAS Competency Statements.  

Professor Patton began by reporting that the Math Competency Statements will be updated in the near future by a subcommittee. ICAS members wondered what happens once the competency statements are revised, and if the competency statements affect curriculum in high schools. Professor Patton stated that she has spoken with representatives from the CDE and the representatives were not familiar with the ICAS Competency Statements. The general response was that the ICAS Competency Statements are not frequently used. The CDE representatives suggested beginning a conversation with Superintendent O’Connell. Professor Patton recommended doing more as faculty and recommended that the three segments speak with Superintendent O’Connell. Professor Patton also recommended creating a more direct cover letter to accompany the ICAS Competency Statements.  

An ICAS member noted that if the ICAS Competency Statements are not included in the model Curriculum Standards, then teachers are not likely to use the Competency Statements because they are not accountable for the materials. It was suggested that since all three segments are involved in the California Roundtable, the issue might be addressed in that forum. 

An ICAS member expressed that it was disconcerting to hear that the ICAS Competency Statements are not often used. The Intersegmental Coordinating Committee (ICC) had asked ICAS to create the competencies. The Science and History Competency Statements will be reviewed next, and Professor Lieu, Professor Croughan, and Chair Tarjan were called upon to submit appointees to the subgroups. 

X.
American Diploma Project

Professor Lieu spoke about the American Diploma project, which is a nationwide effort through the organization Achieve. Approximately one-third of the country has signed on with the project, and three major states will soon begin work on alignment efforts. The first meeting of the American Diploma Project will be October 23-24, 2008 in Washington D.C. Other meetings will take place in California and will involve faculty and the business community for a balance between education and business. 

Professor Lieu noted that he brought this agenda item forward to inform ICAS members. Chair Tarjan will ask CSU administrators in the near future to determine where the CSU stands with this project.
XI.
Transfer Updates 

C-ID

Adams began the discussion by providing an update on the C-ID project, and spoke about faculty appointments. An email was recently sent out to both the CSU and the UC requesting appointments for faculty in English, Geology, Psychology, Sociology, and Theatre/Drama. A Faculty Discipline Review Group Training Session will be held on October 17-18, 2008. The C-ID website forum will be open for review of the exisiting course descriptors in the near future. After the meeting, ICAS members will receive an email inviting them to review the C-ID website and descriptors.

Professor Buckely suggested alternative ways to get faculty to provide feedback on the course descriptors. Adams noted that it might be useful to have the UC to send the letter to the department chairs directly from UC Senate leadership.
LDTP 

Chair Tarjan began by explaining the background of the LDTP project. Professor Swerkes distributed an LDTP update, and noted that LDTP is a large project developed in response to legislation. Professor Swerkes spoke about college units and the package that LDTP provides. There are now 44 LDTP patterns identified, and almost all statewide course descriptors  have been developed and approved. It was noted that part of the difficulty with the project is getting faculty together. Professor Swerkes spoke about the magnitude of the project and the importance of developing broad course descriptors. 

The LDTP implementation time table was discussed, and as of October 2008, CSU Mentor students can log into CSU Mentor and see where they fit in regards to the LDTP patterns, which can serve as an advising tool for students. The 2009-2010 CSU freshman application form will ask students if they participated in LDTP. Professor Swerkes concluded the LDTP report by discussing the completion of LDTP and noted that the process has encouraged faculty to examine curriculum and articulation. It is hoped that LDTP has refreshed curriculum, and the CSU would like CCC faculty to join in the efforts. 

XII.
ICAS Transfer White Paper Writing Group

ICAS members discussed the purpose of the Transfer White Paper, including coming to a consensus about transfer matters in order to make a statement regarding transfer. It was noted that California can actually be a model for successful transfer. 

Chair Tarjan asked that the ICAS Transfer White Paper Writing Group convene in the near future and recommended that a lead person be appointed. Chair Tarjan will coordinate a conference call in the near future as well. The current members of the group are: Professor Pilati, Professor Patton, Professor Swerkes, Chair Tarjan, Professor Croughan, and past ICAS member Michael Brown.

Professor Lieu recommended that the group examine existing transfer papers that have been done before.  A goal for the paper will be to lay out the complications in transfer, and possibly have the paper geared towards legislators. One ICAS member feared that the Transfer White Paper would not be read, similar to what has happened with the Competency Statements. The development of a political pamphlet was proposed which could include anecdotes of student’s stories. Professor Patton concluded the discussion by recommending that ICAS try to find areas of consensus and look for counter-stories to dispel myths regarding transfer. 

XIII.
Vasconcellos Legacy Project

Professor Buckley attended the first meeting for the Vasconcellos Legacy Project, and on the agenda at that meeting was Vasconcellos’s idea to speak with students regarding how to engage them with the Master Plan, which was supposed to be updated every ten years. Due to the fact that 50-60% of faculty do not have a clear understanding of what the Master Plan encompasses, the Vasconcellos Legacy Project is an attempt to bring educators together to determine what needs to be done in order to educate California’s workforce. 

Vasconcellos is attempting to build a constituency and expressed interesting in speaking to ICAS members. Professor Buckley noted that Vasconcellos’s motivations are well-directed, and Vasconcellos is working to address growing concerns regarding education in California. Professor Lieu, Professor Croughan, and Chair Tarjan received invitations from Assembly Member Anthony Portantino to attend a luncheon to discuss the Master Plan. Many of the people who attend Assembly Member Portantino luncheon may be invited to a Vasconcellos Legacy Project meeting. After the October Vasconcellos meeting, it will be determined if this item should be included on the next ICAS meeting agenda.   

XIV.
Future ICAS dates for the 2008-09 Academic Year

· Tuesday, December 2 – San Francisco Airport, Crowne Plaza Hotel

· February 2009 – date and location to be determined

· April 2009 – date and location to be determined

· June 2009 – date and location to be determined

XV.
New Business

XVI.
Adjournment


Chair Tarjan adjourned the meeting at 2:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

Katey Lewis, ASCCC Program Specialist 
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